
  

STATE FIRE PREVENTION COMMISSION 
MINUTES 

June 19, 2012 
 

Members Present:   Timothy F. Dayton, Chairman 
Sharon S. Gilyeat, Vice Chairperson  
Charles D. Davis  
Brian S. Geraci 
K.C. Harrington  
Mark F. Hubbard  
Martin J. LePore  
Anthony J. Spencer  
Richard L. Yinger 

 
Chairman Dayton called the meeting to order at the Roland Powell Convention Center in Ocean 

City. 
 

FIRE MARSHAL REPORT 
 
 The Office of the State Fire Marshal (OSFM) has four vacant full-time positions:   one Fire Safety 
Inspector (FSI), one Administrative Aide (AA), and two Deputy State Fire Marshals (DSFM).  One DSFM 
position will be filled on June 27th.  The other DSFM position will remain vacant to cover turnover 
requirements.   Ninety applications were received for the FSI position and the hiring process is continuing.    
Additionally there is one part-time contractual Data Device Operator vacancy.  Until that vacancy is filled 
the OSFM is using the services of another OSFM contractor employee, Allison Nicodemus, assigned to the 
Western Regional Office to perform these critical duties of processing invoices.   She has been doing an 
outstanding job.   
 
 The 2012 Maryland fire death total  as of June 13th stands at twenty-one, compared to twenty-seven 
for this period last year.  Seventeen of these fatalities occurred in structure fires.    This is a record low for 
the first six months and perhaps may be contributed to the mild winter and lower usage of various sources 
of heating.    Fires involving cigarettes have also decreased.   An additional fatality occurred within the past 
week bringing the total to date to twenty-two.   
 
 There are still several fire departments and/or counties not submitting MFIRS in a timely manner – 
by the 10th day of the following month.  Departments continue to be reminded of the importance of 
submitting accurate and timely reports.    The OSFM has to have all reports for 2011 submitted to the U.S. 
Fire Administration by June 30th.  For 2010, the OSFM was only missing reports from a few departments 
and the Fire Marshal hopes to get 100 percent for 2011. 
 
 NFPA has once again agreed to provide code update training for the 2012 NFPA 1 and NFPA 101 
codes.   The training will be held at the Maryland Fire and Rescue Institute College Park facility.   A two-day 
class for new code officials will be held September 11-12th.   Four one-day refreshers classes are 
scheduled for September 13th, 18th, 19th, and if needed on September 20th.  Individuals need only attend 
one class.   There is no cost for the training and many thanks are extended to NFPA and MFRI for assisting 
with this important training.   It is anticipated the 2012 editions and the updated State Fire Prevention Code 
will be adopted January 1, 2013. 
 
 The OSFM Bomb Squad received grant funding for underwater explosive recovery training for 
disposal technicians who are already certified in SCUBA.  The technicians will learn how to safely dispose 
of explosives or hazardous devices that have been discovered underwater.   The State Bomb Squad is 
currently training as a multi-jurisdictional maritime and underwater bomb response team with other bomb 
technicians across the state.  The most recent program was held in June in Edmond, Oklahoma.  The class 
included technicians from seven states and overseas.   Other training completed by the underwater 
technicians includes Dive Rescue I, Underwater Rigging, Helmet Surface Supplied Certification, and 
Underwater Remote Cutting and Lifting. 
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 The Fire and Life Safety Information Exchange Program website has received an entire new facelift 
and updates are being added every week.   Please monitor the website and share the address 
(www.mdlifesafety.org)  with others.  Any suggestions for the site can be submitted to Megan Hiltz who may 
be contacted via the website. 
 
 The Mid-Atlantic Life Safety Conference “Caring for Your Community – and Yourself” will be held 
Wednesday September 26th at the Johns Hopkins Applied Physics Laboratory Kossiakoff Center in Howard 
County.    Vicky Taylor, LCSW, from the National Fire Academy will be the keynote speaker and will 
present, “The Power of Five”.  Registration is $50 if postmarked on or before September 7th, and $60 
thereafter.  Jurisdictions sending five or more may send a sixth person for free.   Additional information is 
available at http://www.fabscom.org where you can also make an on-line payment. 
 
 Governor O’Malley declared May 6-12, 2012, as Arson Awareness Week in Maryland.   This year’s 
theme addressed youth firesetting.  It is imperative that Maryland’s fire prevention efforts focus on juvenile 
firesetting in an endeavor to combat this horrific crime that affects the lives, property, and safety of our 
communities. 
 

Governor O’Malley has appointed Kenneth J. Mallette as Executive Director of the 
Maryland Emergency Management Agency. 

 
The Department of State Police will be changing all email addresses.   The new addresses will 

basically be the employee’s first name.last name@maryland.gov but there are a few exceptions. 
 
The OSFM continues to issue numerous fire prevention and life safety  news releases.   They can 

be viewed on line at the OSFM Facebook page: http://www.facebook.com/MarylandStateFireMarshal. 
 
Chief Fire Protection Engineer (CFPE) Larry Iseminger reported the Smoke Alarm Task Force is 

nearing the completion of its two-year study and will be issuing a report and recommendations to modify 
and update Maryland’s various smoke alarm laws.     The committee is seeking to consolidate the various 
laws into one that is more clear and concise as well as update requirements to incorporate new 
technologies that have been developed over the last couple decades. 

 
CODE OF MARYLAND REGULATIONS 
 
 At the April meeting, the commission members were presented with a proposal for amendments to 
COMAR 29.06.01 State Fire Prevention Code and 29.06.07 Ground-Based Sparkling Devices as well as 
the repeal of COMAR 29.06.03 Approval of Testing Laboratories as prepared by the Code Update 
Committee (copy attached for the record).  The members have reviewed the proposal and a motion was 
made by Commissioner Davis, seconded by Commissioner Spencer and unanimously approved to accept 
the proposal as submitted and proceed with the adoption process.   The proposal will be forwarded to the 
Administrative, Executive, and Legislative Review (AELR) Committee and Division of State Documents for 
review and publication in the Maryland Register.   It is anticipated a public hearing on the proposed 
amendments will be held at the next meeting.   
  
APPEALS 
 
 Case 09-02 Thursday’s Restaurant, Galesville, Anne Arundel County:  The appellant filed a petition 
for judicial review of the Commission’s decision in the Circuit Court for Anne Arundel County.  The Circuit 
Court affirmed the Commission’s order and the appellant filed an appeal to the Maryland Court of Special 
Appeals.   The Court of Special Appeals has remanded the case back to the Circuit Court and Commission.   
The commission will take appropriate action when the remanded case is received. 
 
 Case 12-03 St. Edmonds United Methodist Church, Chesapeake Beach, Calvert County:  The 
Commission received an appeal of an inspection by the Office of the State Fire Marshal requiring 
installation of panic hardware.   The appeal will be scheduled for August. 
 



 
Page 3 

June 19, 2012 
 
 

 Case 12-04 Reinheimer Gazebo, Stevensville, Queen Anne’s County:  The Commission received 
an appeal of an inspection by the Queen Anne’s County Fire Marshal ordering to cease and desist the use 
of an assembly gazebo structure until various fire code requirements are met.   The appeal will be reviewed 
with legal counsel and scheduled for August if needed. 
 
CHAIRMAN REPORT 
 
 The Commission received an inquiry from Cathy Rueter about Maryland requirements for surgical 
centers and the reporting of fires/patient burn injuries at surgical centers during surgical procedures.      Ms. 
Rueter is an advocate to reduce surgical burn injuries and is working with the U.S. Food and Drug 
Administration and other organizations to bring awareness to this issue.  Vice Chair Gilyeat will contact Ms. 
Rueter to discuss her concerns.   Fire Marshal Barnard stated hospitals are required by law to report all 
burn injuries but unfortunately many usually do not.   The Fire Marshal will discuss this issue at the next 
Fire Marshal Subcommittee meeting. 
 
 Commissioners Geraci and Hubbard have submitted the appropriate paperwork to request 
reappointment to another term.   The Fire Marshal will forward the reappointments to Colonel Brown to 
forward to the Governor. Vice Chair Gilyeat is completing her second term and is not eligible for 
reappointment.  She will be replaced when a new member is appointed. 
 
 Commissioner Geraci reported the Metro Fire Chiefs will have a news conference on June 28th at 
10:00 a.m. at the Maryland Agricultural Center near Hunt Valley about fireworks safety. Commissioner 
Hubbard reported there will also be one at the new Montgomery County Public Safety Training Academy on 
June 23rd at 10:00 a.m. 
 
 Congratulations were extended to all the newly elected officers of the Maryland State Firemen’s 
Association and  the following individuals for their achievements: 
 

• Fire Marshal Barnard, Commissioner Davis, Commissioner Yinger  – Legislator of the Year 
• Caryn McMahon (DSFM, Southern Region) – Deputy Fire Marshal of the Year Award 
• Commissioner Davis, Commissioner Yinger, and Doug Alexander – The MSFA Convention 

Program book was dedicated to these individuals for their efforts on residential sprinklers 
 
OTHER BUSINESS 
 
 John Bender, Underwriters Laboratory representative stated that in his capacity as a liaison to fire 
service organizations throughout the eastern United States, Maryland deserves credit for their 
achievements with residential sprinkler initiatives.   Other states and jurisdictions are just barely beginning 
to discuss the issue and take action to require residential sprinklers.     Fire Marshal Barnard reported that 
at a recent NFPA meeting he attended, NFPA President Shannon spoke about residential sprinklers and 
NFPA’s efforts to assist jurisdictions with getting requirements implemented.     There is a concern that the 
International Code Council may be pressured to remove the requirement from its codes. 
 
 The Fire Marshal and Commission members welcomed Kevin Wright, Wicomico County Fire 
Marshal; Skip Snyder, Wicomico County Fire Inspector; and OSFM staff members Fire Protection Engineer 
C.J. Giblin, Deputy Chief Fire Marshal Mark Bilger, and Deputy Chief Fire Marshal Jack Wagner. 
 
 Motion by Commissioner Spencer, second by Commissioner Yinger, and unanimously carried to 
approve the minutes of the April meeting. 
 
 
MEETING SCHEDULED    
  
 The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, August 30, 2012, 9:30 a.m. at the Laurel Municipal 
Building, 8103 Sandy Spring Road, Laurel.* 
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      Respectfully submitted,          
       

 
 
Heidi Ritchie, Secretary 
 

 
 
 
Attachment:  COMAR Proposal 
*The meeting was originally scheduled for August 16 but was subsequently rescheduled. 
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